Dangerous Illusions and Fatal Subversions: Russia, *Subjugated Rus'*, and the Origins of the First World War

Olga Andriewsky

Trent University, oandriewsky@trentu.ca

To the Russian People!

Brothers,

The judgment of God is underway ...

Like a powerful current that moves rocks to merge with the sea, so too there is no force that would stop the Russian people in their drive to unification.

...Let *Subjugated Rus*' be no more...Throwing off [their] yoke, let [the Russians of Austrian Galicia] hoist the banner of a united, great, indivisible Russia ...

—Appeal of Grand Duke Nicholas, the Supreme Commander to the Russian people [of Austrian Galicia] 5th August 1914¹

In the fall of 1908, in a series of popular articles published in the St. Petersburg press—Novoe vremia and Svet—Count Vladimir Alekseevich Bobrinskii (1868–1927), a Russian Duma deputy and a member of the Party of the Moderate Right [Partiia umerenno-pravykh], described his journey through the eastern reaches of the Habsburg empire. ² Bobrinskii, or Bobrinskii 2nd as he was known in the Duma, was on his way home from the Prague Neo-Slav Congress where he had sponsored a resolution urging a Russian-Polish rapprochement, a resolution that the Congress accepted unanimously. The overarching theme of Bobrinskii's travel diary was intended to be Slavic unity and cooperation, but the articles, in fact, chronicled his own growing captivation with the "Russians" of Austrian Galicia—and his gradual disillusionment with the prospects for a Polish-Russian conciliation. East Galicia or Subjugated Rus' (Pod'iaremnaia Rus'), as Bobrinskii dubbed it, was a beleaguered outpost of Russian Orthodox civilization, a land of sacred Orthodox monuments and stalwart "Russian" people heroically fighting to "save" their language and culture, a land where "Russians," in his words, were "denied

Research in Moscow, St. Petersburg, Vienna, and Kyiv was made possible by a grant from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada. I would also like to acknowledge with gratitude the advice and support I received from Frank Sysyn, Yaroslav Hrytsak, and the late Mark von Hagen.

- 1. "Vozzvanie Verkhovnago Glavnogo komanduiushchago k russkomu narodu 5-go avgusta 1914," *Izvestiia Ministerstva inostrannykh del* V (1914), 42.
- 2. The series was reprinted in V.A. Bobrinskii, *Prazhskii s"ezd. Chekhiia i Prikarptaskaia Rus'* (St. Petersburg, 1909).

Slavic Review 82, no. 2 (Summer 2023)

© The Author(s), 2023. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of the Association for Slavic, East European, and Eurasian Studies. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. doi: 10.1017/slr.2023.170

their own schools, ostracized for speaking the Russian language, and persecuted for their desire to return to their original faith."³

Conspicuously absent from Bobrinskii's account was any sense of the complexity of the region, its multi-confessional, multi-lingual, and multi-cultural history and character. The Polish, Jewish, and German presence—not to mention the distinctive aspects of *Ruthenische* culture and politics—remained largely obscured. The 3.3 million Ruthenians of East Galicia constituted 62.5% of the population; they were predominantly Greek Catholic but politically divided among three orientations, Ukrainian, Old Ruthenian, and Russophile. By 1900, however, the Ukrainian movement had successfully developed a popular base and was clearly ascendant. In 1907, with the introduction of universal manhood suffrage in the Austrian half of the Dual Monarchy, for example, Ruthenian voters elected twenty-seven Ukrainian and five Russophile deputies to the Austrian Parliament. In Bobrinskii's rendition, however, they

- 3. Between 1772 and 1918, eastern Galicia was part of the Kingdom of Galicia and Lodomeria, also known as Austrian Galicia. In the nineteenth century, Russian writers often referred to it as *Galitskaia Rus'* (Galician Rus') or *Chervonnaia Rus'* (Red Rus'). The latter term had been occasionally used in Latin/Polish sources (*Russia Rubra*) after Galicia came under Polish rule in the fourteenth century. By the beginning of the twentieth century, as the concept expanded to include Bukovina and Hungarian Ruthenia (Transcarpathia), *Zarubezhnaia Rus'* (Rus' irredenta) and *Prikarpatskaia Rus'* (Sub-Carpathian Rus') became the preferred terms among Russian nationalists.
- 4. On the heterogeneity and complexity of Galicia under the Habsburgs, see Christoph Mick, "Legality, Ethnicity and Violence in Austrian Galicia, 1890–1920," European Review of History: Revue Européene d'Histoire, Dossier: Questioning the Wilsonian Moment: The Role of Ethnicity and Nationalism in the Dissolution of European empires from the Belle Époque through the First World War / Interroger le moment wilsonien: le rôle de l'ethnicité et du nationalisme dans la dissolution des empires européens de la Belle Époque à la Grande Guerre 26, no. 5 (August 2019): 757–82; Christopher Hann and Paul Robert Magocsi, Galicia: A Multicultured Land (Toronto, 2005); Larry Wolff, The Idea of Galicia: History and Fantasy in Habsburg Political Culture (Stanford, 2010); Yiśra'el Barţal and Antony Polonsky, eds., Focusing on Galicia: Jews, Poles, and Ukrainians, 1772–1918, vol 12 of Polin: Studies in Jewish History (London, 2009); Frank Michael Schuster, "Das multikulturelle Galizien. Die Entstehung eines Mythos während des Ersten Weltkriegen," Kwartalnik Historii Żydów, 212, no. 4 (2004): 532–45; Andrei S. Markovits and Frank E. Sysyn, eds., Nationbuilding and the Politics of Nationalism: Essays on Austrian Galicia (Cambridge, Mass, 1982).
- 5. There was a progressive/populist vs. conservative divide here—Ukrainian political parties were national-democratic, radical, or social-democratic, the Russophiles were conservative. Theodore Ciuciura, "Provincial Politics in the Habsburg Empire: The Case of Galicia and Bukovina," Nationalities Papers 13, no. 2 (1985): 260-65. On the Ukrainian and Russophile movements in eastern Galicia, see Andriy Zayarnyuk, Framing the Ukrainian Peasantry in Habsburg Galicia, 1846-1914 (Edmonton, 2013); Anna Veronika Wendland, Die Russophilen in Galizien: Ukrainische Konservative zwischen Österreich und Russland, 1848–1915 (Vienna, 2001) translated as Rusofily Halychyny: Ukrains'ki konservatory mizh Avstriieiu ta Rosiieiu, 1848–1915, trans. Khrystyna Nazarkevych (L'viv, 2015); Frank E. Sysyn, "Moscophiles" as the "Other": The Rift among the Galician Ruthenians in the Thought of Mykhailo Zubryts' kyi" (forthcoming); Andriy Zayarnyuk, "Mapping Identities: The Popular Base of Galician Russophilism in the 1890s," Austrian History Yearbook 41 (April 2010): 117-42; Harald Binder, Galizien in Wien: Parteien, Wahlen, Fraktionen und Abgeordnete im Übergang zur Massenpolitik (Vienna, 2005); Anna Veronika Wendland, "Die Rückkehr der Russophilen in die ukrainische Geschichte: Neue Aspekte der ukrainischen Nationsbildung in Galizien, 1848–1914," in "Themenschwerpunkt: Die

were simply "Russians" inhabiting "those Russian lands torn away from our state more than 500 years ago and who, despite this, have fully preserved their Russian consciousness, their Russian language and nationality, and our Church-Slavonic liturgy."

Poles and *Ukraintsy* (Ukrainians) figured exclusively as interlopers in this version, as culprits in the oppression of the so-called "Galician-Russian nation." It was the Ukrainians who, with the help of the Polish ruling elite, were intent on "driving out the Russian language and literature" from the educational system, who were hostile to all things Russian and therefore kept the "Galician-Russian people" in a state of perpetual illiteracy.⁷ Though Bobrinskii never quite explained exactly who the *Ukraintsy* were or the nature of their cultural and political program, he nonetheless reassured his readers that if not for the support of powerful outside interests, they would be reduced to a small and insignificant sect.⁸ Indeed, having met the "Russians" of *Subjugated Rus*', having visited the Russophile student dormitory in Lemberg (Lwów, L'viv) and heard the residents, mostly poor peasant boys, singing patriotic Russian songs and reciting Russian poetry, Bobrinskii had no doubts regarding the virtue of their cause or the certainty of their victory. As he advised his audience at home:

Dear Reader! If you become dispirited during the social or political struggle of the Russian people and you start losing faith in the future of the nation, if you begin to feel that our lack of culture, a culture accumulated over centuries, and that our bureaucratic routine are too much to bear and threaten to crush your living spirit and energy, then make the effort to come to Lvov, stay for a while in the student residence of St. Vladimir, and you will leave there inspired, full of faith in your nation and its great mission.⁹

Bobrinskii's account of the plight of these "forgotten Russians" immediately captured the imagination of the Russian reading public. The articles were quickly collected and republished as a separate volume in early 1909. Bobrinskii was certainly not the first Russian traveler to discover the "Russians" of East Galicia: in 1835, Mikhail Pogodin (1800–1875), the noted historian and Slavist, had originally made contact with Ruthenian circles in Lemberg and adamantly insisted that they were *russkie*, no different from the

ukrainische Nationalbewegung vor 1914," a special issue of *Jahrbücher für Geschichte Osteuropas*, 49, no. 2 (2001): 181–211; Aleksandra Iu. Bakhturina, *Politika rossiiskoi imperii v vostochnoi galitsii v gody pervoi mirovoi voiny* (Moscow, 2000); Paul Robert Magocsi, "Old Ruthenianism and Russophilism: A New Conceptual Framework for Analyzing National Ideologies in Late-Nineteenth-Century Eastern Galicia," in his *The Roots of Ukrainian Nationalism: Galicia as Ukraine's Piedmont* (Toronto, 2002); Klaus Bachmann, *Ein Herd der Feindschaft gegen Russland: Galizien als Krisenherd in den Beziehungen der Donaumonarchie mit Russland (1907–1914)* (Vienna, 2001); John-Paul Himka, "The Construction of Nationality in Galician Rus': Icarian Flights in Almost All Directions," in Ronald Grigor Suny and Michael D. Kennedy, eds., *Intellectuals and the Articulation of the Nation* (Ann Arbor, 1999).

^{6.} Bobrinskii, Prazhskii s'ezd, 9.

^{7.} Ibid., 12.

^{8.} Ibid., 50.

^{9.} V. A. Bobrinskii, "V Galitskoi Rusi," Novoe vremia, October 15, 1908, 4.

"Little Russians in Chernihiv, Poltava, and Kharkiv." In fact, the idea of the "lost lands of Rus'," a concept that came to embrace not only East Galicia but also Bukovina and the areas of Ruthenian settlement in the Kingdom of Hungary, continued to be cultivated in academic, Orthodox, and Pan-Slav circles in the second half of the nineteenth century. In this regard, the "lost lands of Rus'" became important not as a place with fixed boundaries, but rather as part of a larger discourse on Russian national identity, a site for representations of the Russian nation and its grand narrative, the "historic struggle for unity." Bobrinskii's articles—which fatefully coincided with the annexation of Bosnia-Herzegovina and a major crisis in Russo-Austrian relations—revived this nationalist narrative at a critical juncture. They reanimated the idea of the "lost lands of Rus'," popularized the notion of "four million persecuted Russians," and, ultimately, on the eve of the First World War, helped to recast the concept of *Rus' irredenta* into a distinct political—and ultimately military—mission, the liberation of *Subjugated Rus'*. (Figure 1)

Subjugated Rus', as I argue here, became a main focus of a radical Russian nationalist project in late imperial Russia, a project that reached its apogee with the triumphant entry of the Russian Army into Lemberg on September 21, 1914. Indeed, in recent years, historians have begun to examine more closely the lead up to war and to revise the long-held image of a cautious and defensive-minded Russia, an image carefully cultivated in the post-war memoirs of Sergei Sazonov, Russian foreign minister from 1910 to 1916. The archives, as the historian Sean McMeekin has observed, tell a different story. Among other things, they help to illuminate the complex dynamics of a "nationalizing empire." Nationalism and empire building, as numerous studies of the last twenty years have shown, were not mutually exclusive. The campaign to liberate Subjugated Rus', in fact,

- 10. Himka, "Construction of Nationality," 126–27; Olga Andriewsky, "The Russian-Ukrainian Discourse and the Failure of the 'Little Russian Solution,' 1782–1917," in Andreas Kappeler, ed., *Culture, Nation, Identity: The Ukrainian-Russian Encounter, 1600–1945* (Toronto, 2003), 203ff.
- 11. The fixation of the Russian nationalists on Galicia notwithstanding, it was Transcarpathia—under Hungarian rule from 1867—that proved to be more fertile ground for the Russophile movement. The uncompromising treatment of the "Ruthenians" and other minorities in this region produced some of the leading Russophile activists of the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries: Adolf Dobrian'skyi, Ol'ga Grabar', Aleksei Gerovskii
- 12. There were 4.5 million "Ruthenians" inhabiting the Habsburg empire at the beginning of the twentieth century: 3.5 million in eastern Galicia, 200,000 in western Galicia, 500,000 in the Kingdom of Hungary, and 350,000 in Bukovina.
- 13. Christopher M. Clark, *The Sleepwalkers: How Europe went to War in 1914* (London, 2012); Sean McMeekin, *The Russian Origins of the First World War* (Cambridge, Mass., 2011); Sergei Sazonov, *Fateful Years*, 1909–1916: The Reminiscences of Serge Sazonov (New York, 1928), 32, 150ff.
- 14. Yesim Bayar, "Nationalism and Empire," The State of Nationalism: An International Review (2019), at https://stateofnationalism.eu/article/nationalism-and-empire/#article (accessed June 27, 2023); John A. Hall, "Taking Megalomanias Seriously: Rough Notes," *Thesis Eleven* 139, no. 1 (April 2017): 30–45; Siniša Malešević, "The Foundations of Statehood: Empires and Nation-states in the Longue Durée," *Thesis Eleven* 139, no. 1 (April 2017); Stefan Berger and Aleksei Miller, *Nationalizing Empires* (Budapest, 2015);



Figure 1. The Border between Austria-Hungary and the Russian Empire on the Eve of the First World War originally appears as "Central Europe in 1910," *Historical Atlas of Central Europe*, Third Revised and Expanded Edition, by Paul Robert Magocsi (University of Toronto Press 2018).

illustrates how widely the Russian nationalist discourse and "the principle of nationality"—with its far-reaching and potentially explosive implications—had come to be accepted in St. Petersburg by 1914.

The growing importance of *Subjugated Rus*' after 1908 can be explained by the several different functions it served in the post-1905 context. It represented, first of all, a powerful unifying national myth. The "persecution of four million Russians" became a mobilizing slogan and rallying cry for the Russian public, an issue upon which many disparate elements could agree. In an otherwise deeply fragmented political elite and society, the idea of *Subjugated Rus*' offered a sense of common purpose, a sense of direction across a broad political spectrum. It joined together in one common cause Russian nationalists of all persuasions: not only those who formally supported the All-Russian National Union and its political program but also many educated Russians who simply accepted the idea, so deeply embedded in nineteenth century Russian historiography, of a historical mission to "reunite the Russian nation." ¹⁵

Secondly and no less importantly, the "recovery of the lost lands of Rus'" became part of a complex, long-term, and quite ambitious strategy developed by Petr Stolypin, the Russian Prime Minister (1906–11), and Sergei Sazonov, his brother-in-law and Minister of Foreign Affairs (1910-16), to solve the "problem" of the western borderlands. In its early stages, as we shall see, this strategy focused on aggressively promoting Russian nationalism in the borderlands and winning Polish support for Russian claims to the "lands of Rus'." In its most advanced form, during the war, it entailed "the application of the principle of nationality": the annexation of East Galicia and the creation of an enlarged and self-governing Kingdom of Poland under Russian protection. The Kingdom of Poland would include Congress Poland, eastern Posen, Silesia, western Galicia, and, possibly, East Prussia. The principal goal, as explained by Sazonov in his memoirs, was to establish a "natural border" between the Poles and the "Russians" in the west, a "strict line between the lawful desires of the Polish people in their native land" and the lands of "Western Russia" (Belarus and Ukraine). The "application of the principle

Pieter M. Judson, Guardians of the Nation: Activists on the Language Frontiers of Imperial Austria (Cambridge, Mass., 2006); Faith Hillis, Children of Rus: Right-Bank Ukraine and the Invention of a Russian Nation (Ithaca, 2013); Michael A. Reynolds, Shattering Empires: The Clash and Collapse of the Ottoman and Russian Empires, 1908–1918 (Cambridge, Eng., 2011); Eric Lohr, Nationalizing the Russian Empire: The Campaign against Enemy Aliens During World War I (Cambridge, Mass., 2003); Aviel Roshwald, Ethnic Nationalism and the Fall of Empires: Central Europe, Russia and the Middle East, 1914–1923 (London, 2001).

^{15.} For an analysis of Russian official history in the 19th century—as well as alternatives and challenges offered by historians of Ukraine at the time—see Stephen Velychenko, *National History as Cultural Process: A Survey of the Interpretations of Ukraine's Past in Polish, Russian, and Ukrainian Historical Writing from the Earliest Times to 1914* (Edmonton, 1992). The ultimate response to "the traditional scheme of Russian history" came, of course, from the historian Mykhailo Hrushevsky (1866–1934). Serhii Plokhy, *Unmaking Imperial Russia: Mykhailo Hrushevsky and the Writing of Ukrainian History* (Toronto, 2005); also Mykhailo Hrushevs'kyĭ, *History of Ukraine-Rus*', ed. Uliana M. Pasicznyk, et al., 10 vols. (Edmonton, 1997–2021).

^{16.} Sazonov, Fateful Years, 299-305.

of nationality," as he also made clear, did not include recognition of a separate and distinct Ukrainian nationality, which Sazonov dismissed as a "Polish creation." In effect, the myth of "one and indivisible Russian nation from the Carpathian Mountains to the Pacific Ocean" came to be regarded as the key to Russia's domestic and international security.

The Russian nationalist project to recover the "lost lands of Rus'" was, to be sure, profoundly influenced by the political situation within Russia. It was, in certain ways, a response to what many on the Russian Right regarded as the cataclysm of 1905–07 and the rising threat to Russian hegemony in the western borderlands. This vulnerability was dramatically exposed by the extremely poor showing of Russian conservative and right-wing parties in the elections to the First and Second Dumas. In the elections to the First Duma, for example, only three of the 102 State Duma representatives returned from the Ukrainian provinces were members of Russian conservative or right-wing political parties. 18 Even more disturbing to Russian "patriotic forces" was the fact that many of the elected representatives from "Western Rus'" were not even "Russian"—they were either Polish, Jewish, or "Ukrainophile," that is, Ukrainian. ¹⁹ The Polish Koło, which included numerous elected representatives from "Western Rus'," for example, held the swing vote in the Second Duma and, at the time, demanded autonomy for Poland as the price for their loyalty and cooperation.²⁰ Particularly troubling was the public emergence of a Ukrainian national movement after 1905, a movement that Russian nationalists firmly believed had been artificially created, nurtured, and imported into Russia from abroad. 21 As Anatolii Savenko, one of the founders of the Kiev

17. The Russian population in the borderlands of the Russian empire was numerically weak and unevenly distributed. The cities and towns of Ukraine, for example, constituted a Russian archipelago in a vast ocean of rural "Little Russians." (Great) Russians represented about 2 percent of the rural population in the western provinces of Ukraine, less than 6 percent in left-bank Ukraine, and only in the steppe provinces of the south, which had been settled relatively late (nineteenth century) and under the direction of the Russian imperial government, did their share exceed 14 percent. Even in the urban centers, where the Russian population was heavily concentrated, they were "surrounded" by Poles, Jews, Little Russians (Ukrainians), and other "non-Russians" (Greeks, Germans, etc.). Pervaia vseobshchaia perepis' naseleniia Rossiiskoi Imperii 1897 goda, N. A. Troinitskii, ed., 89 vols. (St. Petersburg, 1899–1904) Table XIII, vols. 8, 13, 16, 32, 33, 41, 46, 47, 48.

18. "Shcho daly vybory," Hromads' ka dumka, April 25, 1906, 1–2.

19. On how disturbing this first encounter with the religious and ethnic diversity of the western borderlands in the late nineteenth century was, see Frithjof Benjamin Schenk, "Travel, Railroads, and Identity Formation in the Russian Empire," in Eric D. Weitz and Omer Bartov, eds., *Shatterzone of Empires: Coexistence and Violence in the German, Habsburg, Russian, and Ottoman Borderlands* (Bloomington, 2013), 136–51.

20. Edward Chmielewski, *The Polish Question in the Russian State Duma* (Knoxville, 1970), 36–43.

21. Ironically, this idea—that the Ukrainian movement *originated* in Austrian Galicia in the late nineteenth century—continues to be perpetuated by some historians. This myth has been debunked in numerous studies over many years. For the most recent works, see Serhiy Bilenky, *Laboratory of Modernity: Ukraine between Empire and Nation*, 1772–1914 (Montreal, 2023); Andriy Zayarnyuk and Ostap Sereda, *The Intellectual Foundations of Modern Ukraine: The Nineteenth Century* (Abingdon, Eng., 2023); Johannes Remy, *Brothers or Enemies: The Ukrainian National Movement and Russia from the 1840s to the 1870s* (Toronto, 2018).

Club of Russian Nationalists, argued, "Everybody knows that Ukrainian separatism arose and fortified itself in Galicia. How can we fight Ukrainophilism within the borders of the Rus' State if we do nothing about the movement in Subjugated Rus', *Rus' irredenta*?"²² In this respect, the struggle for *Rus' irredenta* became part of a broader struggle for Russian national identity, an issue linked, in the minds of many Russian nationalists, to the very survival of Russia. It was, in the words of Mikhail Menshikov, the widely read publicist from *Novoe vremia*, "a matter of the life and death for Russia."²³

Indeed, the project to recover Rus' irredenta became, in many ways, an extension of the domestic agenda formulated by Stolypin to promote Russian political and cultural hegemony in Zapadnaia Rus', that is, the western provinces of the empire. The domestic part of Stolypin's nationalist agenda—his vision for a "Great Russia"—is, by now, well-known: (1) the revision of the electoral law, with the explicit aim of creating a Duma majority that was "conservative, rightist and Russian" (italics added for emphasis); (2) the introduction of an elective *zemstvo* system in the western provinces with national curiae that heavily favored Russian landowners and restricted the participation of the Polish nobility (the western zemstvo bill); (3) the separation of Kholm from the predominantly Polish provinces of Lublin and Siedlce, a measure intended to protect the indigenous "Russian" population against Polish and Catholic influences; and (4) the financing of Russian nationalist groups and organizations in the western borderlands. Stolypin, it is worth emphasizing, was himself a son of the borderlands and a man of strong and ardent Russian national sentiments.²⁵ Political calculations aside, his domestic program was shaped by a firm conviction, as he noted in his defense of the western zemstvo bill, that "the Western lands are and will always and forever be Russian land."²⁶ Checking Polish influence and suppressing the Ukrainian movement, in other words, became keys to the realization of a "Great Russia," 27

22. A. Savenko, "Zametki, DCCCLXXXIV," Kievlianin, March 13, 1910. 2.

23. M.O. Menshikov, "Dobrye sosedi," *Novoe vremia*, January 22, 1911, 4–5; Menshikov, "Svoe i chuzhoe," *Novoe vremia*, April 16, 1909, 3. It is nonetheless remarkable how rarely the economic or geo-political significance of Ukraine were invoked in the Russian nationalist discourse. One of the few authors who emphasized these ideas was Petr Struve, the liberal nationalist. See Richard Pipes, *Struve: Liberal on the Right*, 1905–1944 (Cambridge, Mass., 1980).

24. Alfred Levin, "The Russian Voter in the Elections to the Third Duma," *Slavic Review* 21, no. 4 (December 1962), 660; S. E. Kryzhanovskii, *Vospominaniia: Iz bumag S. E. Kryzhanovskogo, poslednogo Gosudarstvennogo sekretariia Rossiiskoi imperii* (Berlin, 1938), 115, 117.

25. In his autobiography, Bishop Evlogii, the initiator of the Kholm project, describes how warmly Stolypin received him—in contrast to his predecessor, Sergei Witte—and how enthusiastically he supported the idea of the separation of Kholm in 1906. Evlogii (Vasilii Georgievskii), *Put' moei zhizni: Vospominaniia Mitropolita Evlogiia, izlozhennye po ego rasskazam T. Manukhinoi* (Paris, 1947), 168, 224.

26. Gosudarstvennaia Duma. Stenograficheskie Otchety, sessiia 3, sozyv 4, May 7, 1910, cols. 774–91; republished in Petr Arkad evich Stolypin, Nam nuzhna Velikaia Rossiia...: Polnoe sobranie rechei v Gosudarstvennoi Dume i Gosudarstvennom Sovete, 1906–1911 (Moscow, 1991), 270–85.

27. On the particular challenge that the Ukrainian national movement posed, see Dominic Lieven, *The End of Tsarist Russia: The March to World War I and Revolution* (New York, 2015), 50–57; Olga Andriewsky, "The Politics of National Identity: The Ukrainian

The international dimension of this project, the attempt to promote Russian nationalism *beyond* the borders of the Russian empire as distinct from Pan-Slavism has, by contrast, received little scholarly attention. In general, Stolypin's views on foreign policy, I would argue, have been misunderstood: he was much more ambitious and involved than historians have recognized.²⁸ The Russian Prime Minister, as several of his contemporaries noted, was, in fact, a keen observer of foreign affairs with clear-cut Russian nationalist sympathies. As Bobrinskii recalled after Stolypin's death, "Stolypin loved Chervonnaia Rus' and often when he was relaxing, pursued this interest not as a minister—but rather as a Russian. He knew and loved Chervonnaia Rus'."²⁹ Although external relations remained the prerogative of the tsar, this, of course, did not prevent the Russian Prime Minister from exerting influence in this area. When Slavic deputies for the first time won a majority of seats in the Austrian Parliament in June 1907 after the introduction of full manhood suffrage, Stolypin welcomed the development—and recognized the benefits and political opportunities it presented for Russia. In his capacity as Minister of Internal Affairs, he immediately facilitated a private 100,000-ruble donation for an "all-Slavic conference" to be held in Russia, an endowment that greatly assisted the launch of the Neo-Slav movement.³⁰

The centerpiece of the Stolypin (later Stolypin-Sazonov) strategy to reshape the western borderlands was a broad Russian-Polish alliance, a proposal made public in May 1908 during a weeklong visit to St. Petersburg by a delegation of Slavic deputies from the Austrian Parliament. In a dramatic announcement that set the tone for the weeklong discussions, Roman Dmowski (1864–1939), father of modern Polish nationalism and head of the Polish Koło in the Duma, declared the loyalty of the Congress Kingdom to the

Question in the Russian Empire, 1904–1912" (PhD diss., Harvard University, 1991), ch. 4–5; Hillis, *Children of Rus*', esp. part three.

^{28.} This image of Stolypin as cautious and defensive-minded in foreign affairs was actively promoted in Sazonov's memoirs: Sazonov, *Fateful Years*, 32. See also Abraham Ascher, *P.A. Stolypin: The Search for Stability in Late Imperial Russia* (Stanford, 2001), 259; Richard Pipes, *The Russian Revolution* (New York, 1990), 211. On the highly selective history of the publication of documents relating to Russia, see Derek Spring, "The Unfinished Collection. Russian Documents on the Origins of the First World War," in Keith M. Wilson, ed., *Forging the Collective Memory: Government and International Historians through Two World Wars* (Providence, 1996), 63–83.

^{29. &}quot;Torzhestvennoe chestvovanie pamiati P.A. Stolypina," *Kievlianin*, September 7, 1913, 3. During the first Balkan crisis, according to Kokovtsov, Stolypin was incensed by Izvolskii's complicity in the annexation of Bosnia-Herzegovina and was in favor of dismissing the Minister of Foreign Affairs. Vladimir Kokovtsov, *Out of my Past: the Memoirs of Count Kokovtsov, Russian Minister of Finance, 1904-1914, Chairman of the Council of Ministers, 1911–1914*, ed., Harold H. Fisher, trans. Laura Matveev (Stanford, 1935), 214–18.

^{30.} Natsional 'na biblioteka Ukrainy im. V. I. Vernadskoho, Manuscript Division, Kyiv (NBUV), fond (f.) 5, delo (d.) 2219, (Letter from the Minister of Internal Affairs to Aleksandr Aleksandrovich Borzenko, June 30, 1907). The correspondence between Borzenko and Stolypin was soon made public, first in "Slovanská myšlenka v Rusku," *Národni listy*, July 28, 1907, 2, then in "Esche o slavianskom sezde," *Novoe vremia*, December 17, 1907, 2. See also Letter from V. Vondrak to Aleksandr Aleksandrovich Borzenko, July 26, 1907, NBUV, f. 5, d. 2796. On the Neo-Slav movement, see Caspar Ferenczi, "Nationalismus und Neoslawismus in Russland vor dem Ersten Weltkrieg," *Forschungen zur Osteuropäischen Geschichte* 34 (January 1984): 7–127 and Paul Vyšný, *Neo-Slavism and the Czechs 1898–1914* (Cambridge, Eng., 1977).

Russian state and the "unconditional" support of the Poles for the Neo-Slav movement. Abandoning traditional demands for Polish autonomy as a precondition for a Russian-Polish conciliation, Dmowski voiced a new willingness to cooperate with Russian political leaders. The basis of the agreement, as envisioned at the time, was a pledge of Polish loyalty to Russia in return for certain concessions to Poles within the Russian empire (increased rights in the area of self-government, language, religion, and education in Congress Poland). The Neo-Slav movement, with its explicit anti-German theme and emphasis on mutual respect and cooperation among Slavs, seemed to offer Dmowski and his colleagues a valuable opportunity to further the Polish cause. Such an alliance, Dmowski hoped, would, at the very least, prevent the implementation of a number of pending anti-Polish legislative measures, most notably the separation of Kholm from the Congress Kingdom. Seemed to the congress Kingdom.

Stolypin himself strongly believed in the need to "normalize" Russian-Polish relations. As provincial marshal of the nobility in Kovno and later governor of Grodno, he had prided himself on his ability to deal with the Poles, a skill that earned him widespread recognition. But the experience also made him acutely aware of the peculiar volatility of Russian-Polish relations—and the great risks this posed to the long-term stability and security of Russia. One of Stolypin's most difficult tasks during his first year as Prime Minister, in fact, had been to negotiate with the Polish Koło. Indeed, by 1908, Stolypin had come to regard a resolution of the longstanding Polish problem as a prerequisite to Russia's domestic and international security. 33 The Neo-Slav movement opened up a very useful avenue for Stolypin to pursue this aim. Thus, when the Austrian Slav mission arrived in St. Petersburg in May 1908 for talks with their Russian counterparts, the Russian Prime Minister accorded them a notably warm reception. Stolypin personally met with the delegation (as did the Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs, Aleksandr Izvol'skii, and the Minister of Finance, Vladimir Kokovtsov) and, during his discussions with the Austrian visitors, left no doubt that he endorsed the goals of the Neo-Slav movement and was serious about improving Russian-Polish relations.³⁴

^{31.} Adolf Černy, "Po slovanských dnech v Petrohradě a ve Varšavě," *Slovanský přehled* 10 (1908): 440; Vyšný, *Neo-Slavism*, 86.

^{32.} Chmielewski, *The Polish Question*, 53–54. "Politychne krutiistvo," *Rada*, November 15, 1908, 1; "Persha plata," *Rada*, November 18, 1908, 1.

^{33.} Arkhiv Vneshnei Politiki Rossii (AVPR), fond (f.) 138, opis' (op.) 467, delo (d.) 315/318, list (ll.) 7–9 (Minister of Foreign Affairs D. Sazonov to Nicholas II, memorandum, January 7, 1914); Ekaterina Varpakhovskaia, ed., *Gosudarstvennaia deiatel'nost' predsedatelia soveta ministrov stats-sekretaria P. A. Stolypina*, 3 vols. (St. Petersburg, 1911), 1:114, 122. On Stolypin and the Poles, see Abraham Ascher, *P.A. Stolypin*, 22–33; Chmielewski, *The Polish Question in the Russian State Duma*, 36–43.

^{34.} Stolypin continued to maintain unofficial contacts with several of the most pro-Russian deputies in the Austrian Parliament, most notably, the leader of the Young Czech Party, Karel Kramář, even after the Neo-Slav movement faded. Though Dmowski soon left Russian politics, Sazonov, who replaced Aleksander Izvol'skii as Minister of Foreign Affairs in 1910, remained committed to the idea of a Russian-Polish agreement until he left office in 1916. Karel Kramář, *Na obranu slovanské politiky* (Prague, 1926), 18ff; "Avstrorusskiia otnosheniia," *Novoe vremia*, November 14, 1911, 2; AVPR, f. 172, op. 514/2, d. 593, ll. 410–11 (Letter from the Minister of Foreign Affairs, D. Sazonov to Russian Ambassador in Vienna, N.N. Girs, December 2, 1910).

For Stolypin and the Russian supporters of the Neo-Slav movement, however, any such resolution required Polish acceptance of Russian "national principles": Russian political and cultural hegemony on Russia's "historic territories." The terms of the alliance, a quid pro quo, as it soon became apparent, included Polish support for the Russophile movement in East Galicia. As Grigorii Komarov, the editor of *Svet* and one of the leading voices of the Neo-Slav movement in Russia, insisted, "The Polish question cannot be resolved without the participation of Galicia, where the Poles deny the population of four million Russians the Russian language and Russian schools."35 During the Neo-Slav Congress in Prague in July 1908, Dmowski and the Polish National Democrat Party, who were influential among the powerful conservative Polish landowners of East Galicia, consented, in the words of one Russian observer, "to grant the rights to cultural self-determination and development throughout Galicia to those elements of the Russian nation that do not presently enjoy them." The Poles, in other words, agreed to support the demands of the Galician Russophiles, which included the recognition of Russian as a landesübliche Sprache (regional language), the creation of chairs of Russian language and literature on the university level, and the right to establish Russian gymnasiums at government expense. They also promised, several sources assert, "to check the Ukrainian movement" in East Galicia. In return for this, the Russians pledged, in rather unspecified terms, "to satisfy Polish national needs [in Congress Poland]."36

One of the manifestations of this arrangement was a dramatic increase in the activities of the Russophiles in Galicia, Transcarpathia, and Bukovina beginning in 1909, a development that startled Austrian and Hungarian authorities. The focal point of this effort was the founding of a Russian language daily, *Prikarpatskaia Rus'* (Sub-Carpathian Rus'), printed in Lemberg and subsidized by the Russian government at a cost of 72,000 crowns/28,400 rubles annually. (The equivalent of \$832,404 in US dollars today.) Subsidies to the press, both domestic and foreign, were routinely handed out by governments in this era. ³⁷ The difference here was that by 1909 the Russian government was supporting openly irredentist publications.

The shift to the Russian language and away from the local vernacular represented a significant break with past practice and probably accounts for the low number of subscribers [1000]). In the very first issue (September 16, 1909), the editors declared, "Our principle—and the basis for all our activity—is

^{35.} Svet, July 4, 1908.

^{36.} The agreement was discussed at the Neo-Slav Conference in Prague in July 1908 and publicly affirmed in May 1909, during a meeting in St. Petersburg. See "Okonchanie slavianskikh soveshchanii," *Novoe vremia*, May 17, 1909, 3. See, also, Count Bobrinskii's letter to the Club of Russian Nationalists (December 14, 1908) in *Sbornik kluba russkikh natsionalistov*, no. 1 (Kiev, 1909), 53; *Svet* (4 July 1908), 1; "Vseslavians'ki gl'osy," *Dilo*, 23 July 1908, 2 (NS-what is NS?); M. Lozyns'kyi, "Pols'ke-rosiis'ke iednannia ne ladyt'sia," *Rada*, July 22, 1908, 1; V. Korablev, "Slavianskii s'ezd v Prage 1908 goda," *Slavianskiia izvestiia*, no. 4–5 (1908): 187, 205; Konstanty Srokowski, *N.K.N.: Zarys Historji Naczelnego Komitetu Narodowego* (Kraków, 1923), 12–13, 21; Leon Wasilewski, *Die Ostprovinzen des alten Polenreiches* (Kraków, 1916), 263–65; Leon Wasilewski, *Ukraina i Sprawa Ukraińska* (Kraków, 1911), 180–82.

^{37.} Clark, The Sleepwalkers, 231-32.

the national unity of the entire Russian nation. The Russian cause should be advanced openly and those who raise the flag must not be cowards and slaves." Weekly newspapers were also started in Bukovina (Russkaia pravda); Transcarpathia (Nauka; Selo); western Galicia (Lemko); and Lemberg (Holos naroda, published in the "Galician dialect" and intended for a broad audience). Similarly, a series of new Russian-language libraries were established throughout East Galicia: 32 libraries for high school (gymnasia) students; one for the student society "Drug" in Lemberg; larger libraries in each of the five major towns of the region; 150 small reading rooms for peasants. [Major library collections were also planned for Vienna and Budapest.] The number of Russophile student residences and bursaries very quickly doubled (to 15 with 662 students); the student dining hall in Lemberg was enlarged; and the network of women's lodgings (pensions) was expanded. Under Stolypin, St. Petersburg allocated over 100,000 rubles per year in support of Russophile publications and organizations in Rus' irredenta. (\$3,128,000 in present day US dollars.) By 1914, according to official sources, this figure rose to 200,000 rubles per year—though Austrian authorities believed that additional subsidies were provided by other sources (such as, the Governor of Kiev, the Governor of Warsaw, the Archbishop of Volyn') and that the total figure actually ran into the millions.³⁸

Another highly visible manifestation of the Russian nationalist project was the campaign to "return [the lost lands of Rus'] to their original faith," that is, to attract and convert the Greek-Catholic population of East Galicia and Transcarpathia to *Russian* Orthodoxy. ("Conversions" to Orthodoxy were rare in Galicia before 1903.³⁹) Indeed, the Russian Orthodox Church had long been regarded as a vital outpost of "Russianness" in the borderlands of the Russian empire, the principal institution through which the loyalties of the local population could be focused on the tsar, the Russian empire, and the Russian nation. Thus, with the help of state authorities, the Church had conducted a

38. AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 152, l. 9–10 ("Dokladnaia zapiska Grafa V.A. Bobrinskogo o Prikarpatskoi Rusi," May 13, 1913); AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 152, ll. 3–5 (Report of the Russian Consul in Prague, June 10, 1913); AVPR, f. 135, d. 155, ll. 6–7 (Letter of Sazonov to Kokovtsev, August 6, 1913); AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 149, ll. 7–9 ("Russkiia bursy v 1912/13 uchebnom godu"). On the reaction of the Austrian authorities, see Haus-Hofund Staatsarchiv, Vienna (HHSA), XL/Interna, 222 (The Report by Michal Bobrzyński, Governor of Galicia in 1908–13, to the Minister of Internal Affairs, July 2, 1910); AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 156, ll. 1–6 (Report of Prince Urusov, May 29/June 11, 1910); HHSA, XL, Liasse XLV/9, 223 (Report on the Russian Movement, 1913); HHSA, XL, Liasse XLV/9, 224 (Letter to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, May 3, 1914).

39. B. B. "Pravoslavie v Avstro-Vengrii," *Novoe vremia*, February 14, 1914, 4; The Habsburg empire had a substantial Orthodox population—approximately 16% of the population were Orthodox Christians in the late nineteenth century—Greeks, Serbs, Romanians, the Ruthenians of Bukovina. They were divided among three ecclesiastical jurisdictions. Orthodox Christians living in Galicia had been under the ecclesiastical authority of the Metropolitan of Czernowitz since 1832 and had their own parish in Lemberg. Paul Robert Magocsi, "Eastern Christians in the Habsburg Monarchy, 1526–1918," in John-Paul Himka and Franz A. J. Szabo, eds., *Eastern Christians in the Habsburg Monarchy* (Edmonton, 2021), 1–23; Scott Michael Berg, "Empire of Faith: Toleration, Confessionalism and the Politics of Religious Pluralism in the Habsburg Empire, 1792–1867" (PhD diss., Louisiana State University, 2015).

massive campaign of forcible "reunification" among the 3 million "Uniates" of the western borderlands of the Russian empire in the nineteenth century. 40 In 1905, when official policy on religion in Russia relaxed, the Greek-Catholic Metropolitan of Lemberg, Andrei Sheptyts'kyi, subsequently wrote to Tsar Nicholas II about reviving several of the Greek-Catholic eparchies in Russia—a development that further deepened Russian Orthodox anxieties and fears regarding "the Uniate question."41 The conversion of the Greek Catholics of Rus' irredenta became a seemingly logical extension of this exercise in "historical recovery." By the turn of the century, the Church was encouraging mass conversions among Greek Catholic immigrants to North America. Now, under Antonii (Khrapovitskii), the dynamic Archbishop of Volyn' (and, later, head of the Russian Orthodox Church in exile), the Pochaev Monastery, located some 25 kilometers from the Austrian border, became the headquarters of an energetic Russian Orthodox mission directed at the very stronghold of the Uniates in the Habsburg empire. As Bishop Nikon, Antonii's biographer, explained, "Regarding Galicia, Carpathian Rus', and Bukovina to be an indivisible part of the Russian nation [italics added for emphasis], violently and unjustly torn away and deceived by the Union, Bishop Antonii focused his spiritual concerns on them, even though they found themselves in another state, in another realm."42

The principal goal of this mission before July 1914 was to recruit, develop and sustain a native cadre of Russian Orthodox priests in East Galicia and Hungarian Ruthenia (Transcarpathia). (By law, Russian citizens were not permitted to serve in parishes on the territory of the Habsburg empire.) The number of scholarships for boys and young men to study in Russia increased significantly: by 1913, Vladimir Sabler, the Procurator of the Holy Synod, estimated that there were as many as 50 seminary students requiring state support. (This number did not include those Ruthenian boys enrolled in lower level church schools, primarily in Volyn' province.⁴³) Efforts to con-

- 40. Theodore R. Weeks, "Between Rome and Tsargrad: The Uniate Church in Imperial Russia" in Robert Geraci and Michael Khodarkovsky, eds., *Of Religion and Empire: Missions, Conversion, and Tolerance in Tsarist Russia* (Ithaca, 2001), 70–91; Bakhturina, *Politika rossiiskoi imperii*, 115–17; Theodore R. Weeks, *Nation and State in Late Imperial Russia: Nationalism and Russification on the Western Frontier, 1863–1914* (DeKalb, 1996), 174–76.
- 41. Interestingly, Stolypin had a cousin who had converted to Catholicism and Sheptyts'kyi also appealed to the Prime Minister through her. Bakhturina, *Politika rossiiskoi imperii*, 127ff.
- 42. Bishop Nikon (Nikolai Petrovich Rklitskii), *Zhizneopisanie Blazhenneishogo Antoniia*, *Mitropolita Kievskogo i Galitskogo*, vol. 2, *Arkhipastyrskoe sluzhenie na Ufimskoi i Volynskoi kafedrakh 1900–14* (New York, 1957), 326. See also Archbishop Antonii, "Pravoslavnaia Rus' za granitsei," *Pochaevskii listok* (supplement to *Volynskie eparkhial'nye vedomosti*), no. 30 (1909), 1; HHStA, XL/Interna, karton 222 (Report of the Minister of Internal Affairs on Religious Propaganda in Galicia, 1912), Vienna (AVA), Ministerium des Innern, Präsidiale, 22, Karton 2086 (Nonciature Apostolique en Autriche-Hongrie, "Sur la propaganda de l'orthodoxie en Galicie et Hongrie").
- 43. AVPR, f. 135, d. 155, l. 41–44 (Letter of V. Sabler to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, December 17, 1913); "Sumni naslidky moskofil'skoi ahitatsii," *Narodna chasopys'* (supplement to *Gazeta Lwowska*), no. 269 (December 15/2, 1911), in NBUV, f. 18, d. 547; Evlogii, *Put' moei zhizni*, 254.

vert Greek Catholic priests with Russophile sympathies also intensified. In fact, Archbishop Antonii introduced a special liturgical rite [bogosluzhebnyi chin] for the conversion of Uniates, a service publicly performed for the first time in the courtyard of the Church of the Annunciation in St. Petersburg during Lent in 1909, when the Gerovskiis, a prominent Russophile family from Transcarpathia, formally renounced Catholicism and affirmed their "return" to the Orthodox faith. At the same time, the Holy Synod, on the initiative of Archbishop Antonii, opened discussions with the Patriarch of Constantinople regarding recognition of the Russian Orthodox Church's jurisdiction in East Galicia. The deliberations culminated in 1913, when Archbishop Antonii was appointed Exarch of Galicia—a decision which the Metropolitan of Czernowitz, whose ecclesiastical jurisdiction included Galicia, refused to recognize. As the Archbishop revealed to the tsar in a personal audience in early 1914, the Church, at that point, had plans to develop and maintain a core group of Russian Orthodox priests for service in *Rus' irredenta*.

The enduring interest of the Church in the "lost lands of Rus'" notwithstanding, the main instrument of the nationalist project between 1909 and 1914 became the Galician-Russian Benevolent Society (Galitsko-russkoe blagotvoritel'noe obshchestvo v S-Peterburge). This allowed Russian state and church authorities to maintain an unofficial "back channel" of communications to the Russophiles in Austria-Hungary and to claim, as they invariably did when Habsburg authorities protested, that Russian support for the Russophiles was the work of private individuals. Founded in 1902 by a circle of academics and administrators with close ties to the western borderlands, the Society had, in its early years, restricted itself, for the most part, to symbolic gestures: sending Russian-language books to East Galicia, offering public lectures on various aspects of Galician history, meeting with visiting Russophile dignitaries from Austria, and providing material aid to "Russian Galicians residing either temporarily or permanently in St. Petersburg."46 In 1909, with the election of the indefatigable Count Bobrinskii as head of the Society, the organization quickly shed its pedantic orientation. Under his leadership—and with generous subsidies from the Ministry of Internal Affairs and the Ministry of Finance-the Society broadened its focus to include all the "lost lands of Rus'"-Bukovina and Hungarian Ruthenia as well as Galicia-and shifted

^{44.} Aleksei (1883–1972), Georgii, and Roman Gerovskii were the grandsons of Adolf Dobrians'kyi (1817–1901) and nephews of Olga Grabar (1843–1930), prominent Russophiles from Transcarpathia who were tried for treason by the Hungarian authorities in 1882 and subsequently acquitted. Aleksei himself was very active in promoting Russian nationalism and Russian Orthodoxy and maintained close relations with various church and government officials in the Russian empire. In 1909, he founded the Russian-language weekly, *Russkaia pravda*, in Austrian Bukovina with subsidies from the Russian government. Aleksei moved to Russia in early 1914; during the Civil War, he joined Denikin's White Army. Paul Robert Magocsi and Ivan Pop, *Encyclopedia of Rusyn History and Culture*, revised and expanded edition (Toronto, 2018), 136–38.

^{45.} Bishop Nikon (Rklitskii), *Zhizneopisanie*, 331; I. K. Smolich, *Istoriia russkoi tserkvi*, 1700–1917, 9 vols. (Moscow, 1996), 2:348–49; Bakhturina, *Politika rossiiskoi imperii*, 137.

^{46.} Rossiiskii gosudarstvennyi istoricheskii arkhiv, St. Petersburg (RGIA), fond (f.) 1288, opis' (op.) 15, delo (d.) 109, list (l.) 16 (Statutes of the Galician-Russian Benevolent Society, December 15, 1902).

its efforts to the active promotion of the Russian nationalist project both at home and abroad. The Statutes of the Society were revised to reflect this ambitious new emphasis: "to further the cultural unity of the Russian Galicians, Bukovinians, and Transcarpathians with the Russian people [narod] and to offer them material and moral support in their efforts to achieve educational and economic success."⁴⁷

The Galician-Russian Society, in fact, developed into much more than simply a conduit for the transfer of money. For Bobrinskii, Subjugated Rus' became his "great mission," in effect, the focus of his life's work. He returned to Russia from his travels in East Galicia in 1908 a confirmed Russian nationalist and soon afterwards guit the Party of the Moderate Right in order to help found the Russian Nationalist Party (Fraktsiia russkikh natsionalistov). He was eventually elected Deputy Speaker of the Fourth Duma. Until the War, Bobrinskii served as perhaps the most important spokesman and defender of Russian foreign policy interests in the Duma, and owing in no small part to his efforts, the cause of Subjugated Rus'—with its strongly evocative image of "four million persecuted Russians"—became a prominent theme in the conservative press and gained a considerable following among the Russian elite. Indeed, the Galician-Russian Society grew into a powerful and surprisingly effective political organization with over 800 members in St. Petersburg by 1913, local branches in Kyiv, Moscow, Volyn', Kamianets'-Podil'sk, Astrakhan', and Vitebsk, and with its own periodical, Chervonnaia Rus'. Its members included Duma deputies and political leaders, (N.N. L'vov, M.G. Balashov, A.I. Savenko, N.L. Markov, and E.P. Kovalevskii) government officials (Prince N.B. Shcherbatov), military officers (Retired Gen. Skugarevskii, Col. M.Ia. Baliasinskii, Gen. P.D. Parensov), academics (A.A. Sobolevskii, T.D. Florinskii), journalists (A.A. Stolypin, brother of the Prime Minister; M.A. Suvorin, editor-in-chief of *Novoe vremia*), and, of course, church hierarchs (among others, Flavian, the Metropolitan of Kiev and Galicia; Vladimir, Metropolitan of St. Petersburg; Antonii, the Archbishop of Volyn', and Evlogii, the Bishop of Kholm) all served as honorary members of the organization.⁴⁸ Cooperation with church officials was, in fact, very close. In 1913, after a particularly bad harvest, for example, on Bobrinskii's initiative, regular collections taken in churches throughout the empire sought to assist the "starving Russians of Rus' irredenta."

Through Bobrinskii and the Galician-Russian Society, St. Petersburg became ever more deeply engaged in the complex borderland politics of the Habsburg empire. In June 1911, during the elections to the Austrian Parliament, Stolypin—most likely on Bobrinskii's advice—provided a secret subsidy of 30,000 Austrian crowns/15,000 rubles to the Russian People's Organization (*Russkaia narodnaia organizatsiia*, RPO), a Galician Russophile political party founded in 1909.⁴⁹ This, too, was a typical tactic employed, with no

^{47.} RGIA, f. 1284, op. 188, d. 94, l. 1 (Statutes of the Galician-Russian Benevolent Society, 1909).

^{48.} RGIA, f. 465, op. 4, d. 7–21. See, for example, *Otchet o deiatel'nosti Galitsko-Russkogo Blagotvoritel'nago obshchestva v S. Peterburge za 1913–14* (St. Petersburg, 1914). 49. Allgemeines Verwaltungsarchiv, Vienna (AV), Ministerium des Innern, Präsidiale (MIP) 22, karton 2085 (Letter of the Vicegerent of Galicia to the Minister of Interior, June 24,

small success, by Stolypin at home, particularly in the western borderlands of the Russian empire, where conservative and nationalist Russian parties and organizations were heavily subsidized by the Ministry of Internal Affairs. As Stolypin once explained his Minister of Finance, "In no country in the world is the government indifferent toward elections to legislative institutions."50 Moreover, Bobrinskii's people traveled "with money" to Austria-Hungary during the elections and actively involved themselves in the campaign on behalf of the RPO. In this instance, however, the tactics backfired. The RPO won only one seat and the Russophile contingent in the *Reichsrat* dropped from five to two (by contrast, the number of Ukrainian deputies rose from twenty-five to thirty-one).⁵¹ More alarmingly, Vienna soon learned that the RPO was being financed by government circles in St. Petersburg (part of the money had been passed along through the Russian Consul in Lemberg.) As N. Girs, the Russian Ambassador to Vienna subsequently informed Sazonov, Austrian authorities were furious and "regard all of Bobrinskii's activities as clearly hostile to Austria-Hungary and an intolerable intrusion into the internal affairs of the country." The Russian Ambassador, as always, replied that Count Bobrinskii was a private individual.52

From the Austrian perspective, Russian involvement in the borderlands of the Habsburg empire was clearly having a destabilizing effect on the delicate balance of ethnic relations in East Galicia. Among other things, it encouraged a new and militant brand of Russophilism, a movement predicated on the notion of union with Russia. Unlike the older generation of Galician Russophiles, the so-called "Old Ruthenians" (Starorusyny), who had retained a sense of regional identity, culture, and language as well as loyalty to the Habsburg monarchy, the new Russophiles, grouped around the RPO, had begun to regard themselves as unambiguously Russian.⁵³ In an effort to undermine this new, more radical version of Russophilism, authorities cut off public funds to Russophile institutions, discouraged pilgrimages to the Pochaiv Monastery across the border, greatly increased surveillance of the Russophiles, and arrested several leading Russophile activists on charges of espionage, including two Russian Orthodox missionaries sent to Galicia by Archbishop Antonii in 1911. Similarly, Hungarian authorities in Transcarpathia ran a "sting operation" against the Russophiles in 1912 and subsequently tried sixty people on charges of high treason. The star witness at the trial in Máramarossziget (Sighetul Marmatiei) in the winter of 1913–14 was

^{1911);} Michał Bobrzyński, *Z Moich Pamiętników*, introduction by Adam Galos (Wrocław, 1957), 243–48. See also A. S. Erusalimskii and B.G. Beber, eds., *Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia v epokhu imperializma: Dokumenty iz arkhivov Tsarskogo i Vremennogo Pravitel'stv*, 1878–1917 gg., Seriia II, 1900–1913, vol. 18, (Leningrad: 1938), part 2:132–33, part 3: 302–03; and vol. 19 (Leningrad, 1940), part 1, pp. 289–91.

^{50.} Kokovtsov, Out of my Past, 284.

^{51.} N. Filevich, "Galichina i Zapadnaia Rus'," Novoe vremia, June 24, 1911, 3.

^{52.} *Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia*, Seriia II, vol. 18, part 3: 302–03. After October 1910, Bobrinskii could not travel to Austria-Hungary because of a warrant for his arrest. AVA, k. 2087, 25.1.1914.

^{53.} HHSA, PA XL, Liasse XLV/9, k. 223 (Director of Police, Lemberg, to Ministry of Internal Affairs, 25 and July 28, 1913); AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 151, l.1 (V. Svatkovskii "Posledstviia raskola v russkom lagere v Galitsii," March 29/April 11, 1912).

a Ruthenian police agent, Dulishkevych, who had gone underground to investigate the Russophile movement in Transcarpathia. His testimony revealed the existence of a network that stretched through the Habsburg monarchy (Budapest, Vienna, Prague, Lemberg, Czernowitz) into Russia where it was directed and financed by Count Bobrinskii. Among other things, Bobrinskii, according to Dulishkevych, gave him 2,000 rubles to arrange for a member of the Hungarian Parliament to publicize the plight of the "Russians" in Transcarpathia.⁵⁴

The loyalty of the Ruthenians became for Vienna a paramount issue. In the summer of 1911, Count Aehrenthal, the Austro-Hungarian foreign minister (1906–12), confided to the head of the Ukrainian caucus in the *Reichsrat* that Vienna "needs to meet all the just demands of the Galician Ukrainians so that they will have no reason to gravitate towards Russia and so that Russia will have no pretext to interfere in the internal affairs of Austria, because this could become a *casus belli* between Austria and Russia."55 Ironically, Sazonov, the Russian foreign minister, reasoned in much the same manner as he made the case for concessions to the Poles to the Tsar: "The fewer grounds for complaint that the Poles in Russia have the less likely they are to take out their grievances against our unfortunate relatives in Galicia."⁵⁶ In fact, immediately following their strong showing in the Austrian elections, Ukrainian political representatives renewed two of their longstanding demands: a revision of the system of elections to the Galician provincial diet and the creation of a separate Ukrainian university in Lemberg. The "Ukrainian Club," as the parliamentary caucus was called, represented a crucial bloc of votes in the Reichsrat—a point that the Club was able to exploit by obstructing the work of parliament on several occasions.⁵⁷ For nearly four years until the beginning of the war—the fierce resistance of the Polish elite in Galicia notwithstanding— Habsburg authorities pushed for a Polish compromise with the Ukrainians. As Count Leopold von Berchtold, Aehrenthal's successor as foreign minister (1912–15), described Vienna's quandary, "When supporting the Ukrainians, we must absolutely avoid putting the Poles in such a position that they too might one day become receptive to Russian influences."58

Naturally, any talk of concessions to the Ukrainians was regarded in official, as well as unofficial, circles in Russia as a political provocation, a

^{54.} Bobrinskii also asked Dulishkevych to gather information on Ruthenian students in post-secondary institutions, the Uniate Church, the Ukrainian movement, and the anti-German movement in Hungary. Of greatest concern to Austrian and Hungarian authorities, however, were the revelations regarding the involvement of Russian consular and embassy officials in Budapest, Vienna, and Köningsberg in this network. See AVPR, f. 133, op. 470, d. 175; HSA, PA XL, Liasse XLV (Count Tisza to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, February 4, 1914). On Bobrinskii's appearance at the trial, see A.A. Ivanov, "Graf Vladimir Bobrinskii i vtoroi Marmarosh-Sigetskii protsess: Po materialam rossiiskoi pressy," *Rusin*, no. 54 (2018): 145–68.

^{55.} Kost' Levyts'kyi, Istoriia politychnoi dumky halyts'kykh ukraintsiv, 1848–1914, (L'viv, 1926), 606.

^{56.} AVPR, f. 138, d. 315/318, ll. 3-4 (Memorandum to Nicholas II, November 16, 1913).

^{57.} Levytskyi, Istoriia politychnoi dumky, chaps. 9-10; Dilo, March 27, 1912, 1.

^{58.} AVA, MIP 2976 and MI 7262 ex 1914 (5 June 1914); Zbynek A. B. Zeman, Twilight of the Habsburgs: The Collapse of the Austro-Hungarian Empire (London, 1971), 12.

calculated attempt to weaken the historic "Russian" identity of the native population by promoting a dangerous Ukrainian "separatist movement." "An artificial language and an artificial movement can exist only by artificial means, that is, only with money from the Vienna government, the Poles and the Jesuits," asserted Prince N. Kudashev, the Russian Chargé d'Affaire in Vienna, in his letter to Sazonov. The creation of a Ukrainian university in Lemberg was considered a particularly menacing threat—it would become, in Kudashev's words, "a weapon of political struggle against Russia and all that is Russian,"59 Russian nationalists agreed. Such an institution, Kievlianin predicted, would become "a center of gravity for the Little Russians, an incubator for hatred towards Russia and a place of continuous intrigues that will ultimately lead to the tearing away of 'Russian Ukraine' from Russia and its annexation to Austria."60 The arrest of Russian Orthodox missionaries in Galicia and Hungarian Ruthenia especially inflamed the passions of the nationalists. In the conservative and nationalist press, the defendants were widely portrayed as "martyrs for the faith," as pious men victimized simply "for believing in God and the Holy Orthodox Church."61 "Will the Russian nation hear the groans of its brothers?" wondered Bobrinskii. "Russia has brought help and liberation to all nations—the Slavs, the Germans, the Greeks. Will it leave its closest and dearest brothers to perish in torment and humiliation...?"62

Indeed, by 1912, the "Russians" of *Rus' irredenta* had made their way into the very center of Russia's foreign policy discussions. During the Balkan wars (1912–13), when sympathy for the South Slavs was running very high and public demonstrations in support of the Balkan League were attracting thousands of people in St. Petersburg, *Rus' irredenta* became an integral part of the narrative of Slav liberation. Bobrinskii and Savenko, who were both very active in the Slavic banquet campaign, kept reminding Russians, for example, that they have "their own Macedonia." "The Galician question has more vital significance for the monarchy than Albania and Serbia," argued one speaker at a public meeting sponsored by the Galician-Russian Society.⁶³

^{59.} AVPR, f. 133, op. 471, d. 14, ll. 52–53 (Prince N. Kudashev to Sazonov, letter, 24 October 1913).

^{60. &}quot;Russkii universitet v Galitsii," *Kievlianin*, December 23, 1912: 3; S-, "Noveishie uspekhi ukrainofilov," *Novoe vremia*, November 7, 1911, 4.

^{61.} Dr. Dmitrii Markov, "Avstriiskaia tochka zreniia," *Svet*, December 29, 1913, 2; "Igra v molchanku," *Novoe vremia*, Dec. 19, 1911, 2; Galichanin, "Terror v Galitsii," *Novoe vremia*, December 15, 1912, 14; see also the issues of November 28, 1911, March 8, 1913, and February 6, 1914. The trials in Máramarossziget and Lemberg were covered very extensively in the Russian press, though the arguments of the prosecution received almost no attention. Bobrinskii also attempted to influence British public opinion in 1912. He had studied at the University of Edinburgh as a young man. In April 1912, he wrote a letter to the editor of *The Times* (London) entitled "Religious Persecution in Galicia." This provoked an immediate Ukrainian and Polish response. *The Times*, April 10, 3; April 29, 7; and May 29, 1912, 5; David Saunders, "Britain and the Ukrainian Question (1912–1920)," *The English Historical Review* 103, no. 406 (January 1988): 40–68.

^{62. &}quot;O slavianskikh simpatiiakh i manifestatsiiakh. Beseda s deputom gr. V. A. Bobrinskim," *Novoe vremia*, March 19, 1913, 2.

^{63.} HHSA, PA XL, Liasse XLV/9, k. 223, 19 Feb. 1913. Interestingly, Lenin himself was living in Galicia (Kraków) at this time, 1912–14, writing his "Theses on the National Question" in June 1913.

Tellingly, when the Society of Slavic Reciprocity held a memorial service at the Kazan Cathedral, they chose to commemorate those who had died in the Balkan Wars *as well as* those who were "victims of the persecution of Orthodoxy in Austria-Hungary." According to reports in the press, some 50,000 people attended the service. One day later, on March 25, 1913, at a demonstration organized by the Galician-Russian Society that drew 5,000 people—including Duma deputies and many military personnel, as *Novoe vremiia* noted pointedly—the Society adopted a resolution demanding that "the Russian government fulfill Russia's historical will and find a way to stop the inhuman torture of the Orthodox and to establish freedom to practice the Orthodox faith in Austria-Hungary, similar to that enjoyed by Roman Catholics in our country."

Ominously, public rhetoric had begun to veer towards the subject of "resolving the Galician question." Privately, by 1913, the idea of one day "completing the gathering of the Russian lands" had come to be accepted, even at the highest levels of the Russian government. In a report on Rus' irredenta circulated among the Prime Minister, Minister of Foreign Affairs, Minister of Finance, and the Ober-Procurator of the Holy Synod in May, Vladimir Bobrinskii openly declared: "Our help to Subjugated Rus' has a centurieslong history and a concrete historical and national-state significance today as well as in the future, until that day when Russia liberates its subjugated brothers and thus completes the gathering of the Russian lands." His request for money was approved without comment.66 During the Balkan wars, when international tensions were at their height, the idea of liberating Galician Rus' suddenly entered into public discussion. Vladimir Lvov, a member of the Nationalist faction of the Duma—gave several speeches in which he spoke about unity as a historical imperative, the final act in a long historical process: "The bond between Galician Rus' and the united Russian land is recognized even today and current events in the Near East raise [the issue] of the completion of the gathering of the Russian lands by one means or another."⁶⁷ In January 1913, the Galician Russian Society sponsored a public lecture entitled "Establishing the Ideal Border of Western Rus'." The talk, as described by Novoe vremia, focused on "solving the Galician-Russian Question." "From

^{64. &}quot;K slavianskoi manifestatsii," *Novoe vremia*, March 24, 1913, 3: "Sobytiia dnia," *Novoe vremia*, March 25, 1913, 3.

^{65. &}quot;Sobranie Galitsko-Russkogo obshchestva," *Novoe vremia*, March 26, 1913, 2; Clark, *The Sleepwalkers*, 229–230.

^{66.} AVPR, f. 135, op. 474, d. 152, l. 13 (Dokladnaia zapiska Grafa V.A. Bobrinskogo o Prikarpatskoi Rusi). Savenko later confessed that "Russian activists of my generation, speaking of this secret dream, always said: 'If only God would let us live until that sacred moment when the star of liberty shines over Sub-Carpathian Rus' and all Rus', one and indivisible, unites under the scepter of the Tsar, the Ruler of all Rus'." See his article in NBUV, f. 21, d. 1188, l. 3. (Da ne budet bolee Rusi pod<">iaremnoi!)

^{67. &}quot;Torzhestvennoe sobranie Galitsko-Russkogo obshchestva," *Novoe vremia* December 19, 1912, 4–5; HHSA, PA X, karton 138 (Letter to Minister of Foreign Affairs, March 29/16, 1913). See also "Russifikatsiia Galitskoi-Rusi," *Kievlianin*, January 9, 1913, PAGE 3. Similarly, Savenko had begun making reference to "resolving the Galician question" as a foreign policy issue. "Rossiia i Germaniia," *Kievlianin*, January 20, 1913, 3.

the Slavic point of view," argued the speaker, "a resolution of the question by bloodless means represents, of course, the optimal [way out]."68

By 1912–13, however, there was widespread conviction shared by many people on both sides of the border that Austria-Hungary and Russia were on the verge of war. One symptom of the tension in Russo-Austrian relations was a decisive shift in Russian military strategy. In the mobilizations plans approved in 1910, the main focus had been on Germany, on responding to the von Schlieffen plan by concentrating troops against German forces in East Prussia in order to relieve pressure on the French army in the west. Accordingly, fifty-three Russian divisions were to be sent against Germany in the event of war, and nineteen against Austria-Hungary. 69 In February 1912, this plan came under strong attack at a military conference of military district chiefs of staff in Moscow. As General Alekseev, chief of staff of the Kiev Military District, argued, "Austria unquestionably represents our main enemy."⁷⁰ There was an assumption in some government, political, and military quarters that a war against Austria need not necessarily involve Germany.⁷¹ The revised mobilization plan approved by the tsar in May 1912 represented, in fact, a significant change in threat perception and strategic priorities—an "abrupt reversal," in the words of Bruce Menning. Schedule 19 now had two variations, Plan "A" for a main effort against Austria-Hungary and Plan "G"-in the unlikely event that Germany concentrated its entire attack on Russia. "The objective of the Southwest Front was to encircle and destroy Austro-Hungarian forces concentrating in Galicia, then to seize the Carpathian passes to facilitate subsequent operations across the Hungarian plain."⁷² Securing Galicia, in other words, had become a goal of Russian military planning. As one military historian later observed, "The interests of

68. "V Galitsko-Russkom obshchestve," Novoe vremia, January 22, 1913, 6.

69. Rossiiskii gosudarstvennyi voenno-istoricheskii arkhiv (RGVIA), fond (f.) 2000, opis' (op.) 1, delo (d.) 1811; Bruce Menning, *Bayonets before Bullets: The Imperial Russian Army*, *1861–1914* (Bloomington, 1992), 240–41.

70. Andrei Zaionchkovskii, *Podgotovka Rossii k imperialisticheskoi voine: Ocherki voennoi podgotovki i pervonachal'nykh planov: Po arkhivnym dokumentam* (Moscow, 1926), 237. See also *Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia*, Seriia II, vol. 19, part 2, 288–89; AVPR, f. 138, op. 467, d. 744, ll. 190–192 (V. Svatkovskii, "Slukhi of voennykh prigotovleniiakh v Avstro-Vengrii i Rossii"); Bruce W. Menning, "War Planning and Initial Operations in the Russian Context," in Richard F. Hamilton and Holger H. Herwig, eds., *War Planning 1914* (Cambridge, Eng., 2010), 80–142; Bruce W. Menning, "Pieces of the Puzzle: The Role of Iu. N. Danilov and M. V. Alekseev in Russian War Planning before 1914," *International history review* 25, no. 4 (December 2003): 785. On the rhetoric of liberation among Russian commanders, see Wiktor Sukiennicki, *East Central Europe During World War I: From Foreign Domination to National Independence*, ed. Maciej Siekierski, preface by Czesław Miłosz, East European Monographs 109, vol. 1 (Boulder, 1984), 98; Jamie H. Cockfield, *Russia's Iron General: The Life of Aleksei A. Brusilov*, 1853–1926 (Lanham, 2019), 7.

71. Menning, "Pieces of the Puzzle," 785; D. W. Spring, "Russia and the Coming of War," in Robert J. W. Evans and Hartmut Pogge von Strandmann, eds., *The Coming of the First World War* (Oxford, 1990), 74; L.C.F. Turner, "The Russian Mobilisation in 1914," in Paul M. Kennedy, ed., *The War Plans of the Great Powers*, 1880–1914 (London, 1979), 260.

72. Menning, *Bayonets*, 243. Precisely why Russia's mobilization plans changed so abruptly remains a matter of speculation. Bruce W. Menning, "The Russian Threat Calculation, 1910–1914," in Andreas Rose, Dominik Geppert, and William Mulligan, eds., *The Wars before the Great War: Conflict and International Politics before the Outbreak of*

France were an afterthought and were satisfied in a way very different from the one imagined by the French staff."⁷³

Behind the scenes as well, diplomats on both sides acknowledged the central importance of the "Galician Question" to Austro-Russian relations. In March 1912, as rumors of an imminent war with Austria swirled in St. Petersburg, Moscow, and Warsaw, Sazonov assured Count Douglas Thurn, the Austro-Hungarian Ambassador, that Russia wants good relations "but there is the matter of the Russians in Austria." Similarly, in February 1913, when, at the height of international tensions during the Balkan wars, Emperor Franz Josef sent a special emissary, Prince Hohenlohe, to St. Petersburg, he was informed that "there can ultimately be no agreement between Russia and Austria as long as Austrian authorities continue to allow Mazeppist (Ukrainian) and Polish propaganda in Galicia and oppress the Russians." Indeed, the Minister of Foreign Affairs continued to reiterate this point until the beginning of the war. Efforts to persuade Sazonov that the Ruthenians do not consider themselves to be Russians were dismissed by the Minister of Foreign Affairs, who replied that in Russia, only revolutionaries regard themselves as Ukrainian.⁷⁴ In fact, there were those in Sazonov's circle who were convinced by 1914 that Archduke Franz Ferdinand and his associates were the "main leaders of the Ukrainian movement both within Galicia as well as within [the borders of Russia]."75 For his part, Count Leopold Berchtold, the Foreign Minister of Austria-Hungary and a former Ambassador to Russia, also came to see this issue in similar terms, that, is, as the greatest obstacle to improving Austro-Russian relations. In the summer of 1912, at a Joint Meeting of the Ministers, he identified Russian sensitivities concerning the Ruthenian

the First World War (Cambridge, Eng., 2015), 161–67; Smith, Russian Struggle for Power, 1914-1917: A Study of Russian Foreign Policy during the First World War (New York, 1956), 13.

^{73.} Zaionchkovskii, *Podgotovka Rossii*, 243. Until the beginning of the war, the French were still trying to convince the Russians to send their main force against German forces in Prussia. See, also, Pavel Miliukov's speech in the Duma, *Gosudarstvennaia* Duma, sessiia 4, sozvv 2, May 10, 1914, col. 375.

^{74.} HHSA, Papers of Leopold von Berchtold (Count Thurn to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, April 11/March 29, 1912); HHSA, PA X, k. 138 (Count Czernin to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, October 11/September 28, 1913); AVA, 2976 MP and 7262 MI ex 1914 (June 5, 1914). "Vneshnie izvestiia: Novyi sud nad russkimi krestianami v Vengrii," *Novoe vremia*, February 13, 1913, 4: "The diplomatic representatives of Austria-Hungary are ready to make all sorts of concessions and agreements with Russia, for example, in the Balkans. But with regard to the Russian question in Austria-Hungary itself, the local political authorities are uncompromising and merciless. Every effort of the Russian population to draw closer to Russia, as a state, as well as with the Russian people . . . is systematically persecuted and strictly regulated.

^{75. &}quot;Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia, Seriia III, vol. 3 (1933), 39-40. The manual for Russian officers published by the Army in July 1914 noted that rumors that Franz Ferdinand had dreamed of seizing Little Russia and creating a "Kiev Kingdom" were "not unfounded." See Sovremennaia Galichina: Etnograficheskoe i kul'turno-politicheskoe sostoianie eia, v sviazi s natsional'no-obshchestvennymi nastroeniiami (Pokhodnaia tipografiia Shtaba Glavnokomanduiushchago Armiiami iugo-zapadnogo fronta, 1914), 20. On Franz Ferdinand's plans to reform the monarchy in favor of the Slavs, see Clark, The Sleepwalkers, 107–8; Kost' Levyts'kyi, Istoriia politychnoi dumky halytskykh ukraintsiv 1848–1914, (L'viv, 1926), 717.

population as one of the biggest dangers on the horizon.⁷⁶ His subsequent attempts to smooth over relations with Russia notwithstanding, Berchtold concluded by June 1914 that the Ruthenians remained the key to the future: "It is no exaggeration when I say that our relations with Russia, which are of such great importance, will depend in the future on our success in preventing the Russification of the Ruthenians, which is vigorously pursued on our territory, and in preserving the separate character of this nation."⁷⁷

There were, of course, dissenting voices on *Rus' irredenta*. Entire discourses—Polish, Ukrainian, and "Little Russian"—remained beyond the purview of the Russian nationalists. But there was conservative opposition to the nationalist project within the Russian political elite as well. In February 1914, in his now famously prescient memorandum to the tsar, Peter Durnovo, the former Minister of Internal Affairs and Stolypin's erstwhile rival, warned against a rush to war:

It is obviously disadvantageous to us to annex, in the interests of national sentimentalism, a territory that has lost every vital connection with our fatherland. For, together with a negligible handful of Galicians, Russian in spirit, how many Poles, Jews, and Ukrainianized Uniates we would receive! The so-called Ukrainian, or Mazeppist, movement is not a menace to us at present, but we should not enable it to expand by increasing the number of turbulent Ukrainian elements, for in this movement there undoubtedly lies the seed of an extremely dangerous Little Russian separatism which, under favorable conditions, may assume quite unexpected proportions.⁷⁸

Durnovo, in other words, rejected the myth of "one, united and indivisible Russian nation from the Carpathian Mountains to the Pacific Ocean," the very premise of the nationalist project. For Durnovo and the conservative "pacifists," moreover, this was not merely a difference over foreign policy, but rather a clash of world views. The memorandum represented, in effect, the last defense of the monarchists, a final assertion of a dynastic-statist concept of political legitimacy against a rising tide of nationalism within the Russian political elite itself. As Durnovo tried to remind the tsar, Russia and Germany remained bulwarks of conservatism "in the civilized world" and a war between these powers would inevitably weaken, if not destroy, the monarchic principle on which they were founded. In the winter of 1913–14, Durnovo and a circle of aristocrats—a group that included Baron Mikhail Taube, Count Sergei Witte, Prince Vladimir Mescherskii, and Prince Vladimir Orlov-tried unsuccessfully to remove Sergei Sazonov from his position as Minister of Foreign Affairs and to replace him with Nikolai Giers, the former ambassador to Vienna.⁷⁹

^{76.} HHSA, PA XL, Interna, k. 310 (Minutes of Joint Ministers Council July 8–9, 1912).

^{77.} Zeman, *Twilight of the Habsburgs*, 58. On Habsburg foreign policy in the lead up to the war, see also Holger Afflerbach and D. Stevenson, eds., *An Improbable War? The Outbreak of World War I and European Political Culture Before 1914* (New York, 2007).

^{78.} Frank Alfred Golder, *Documents of Russian History*, 1914–1917, trans. Emanuel Aronsberg (Gloucester, Mass., 1964), 12.

^{79.} The tsar himself was sympathetic to nationalist arguments and partial to the nationalists among his ministers. Michel de Taube, *La politique russe d'avant-guerre et la fin de l'empire des tsars (1904–1917): Mémoires du baron M. de Taube* (Paris, 1928), 248–49;

In his capacity as Russian Ambassador to Austria-Hungary, Giers had, in fact, several times cautioned St. Petersburg about the dangers of supporting the Russophile party in Austria-Hungary. In June 1913, after another dismal showing by the RNO in elections to the Galician provincial parliament—the Russophiles again managed to win only one seat and did so by blocking with Ukrainians against the Polish candidate—Giers had forwarded to Anatolii Neratov in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs a scathing criticism of Bobrinskii's activities (though Bobrinskii's name was tactfully nowhere mentioned).

Much money is being spent, there is much talk and noise, but the damage to the prestige of the Russian Consulate is endless. [We] are accused by the Austro-Polish side of stirring up this commotion while our enemies pretend that this commotion is a big deal, dangerous to Austria in order to win new concessions from their protectors. Every newspaper, every broadsheet in Galicia, every political party or faction—even those consisting of three students—has its benefactor, whom it persuades that behind the worthless and inaudible babble of its articles stands the thunder of popular grievance, the wailing of millions of people.

It is time for us, finally, to pose the question in the clearest possible terms—what do we want to achieve when we set for ourselves the ephemeral task of Russifying Galicia in two-three years? How can we influence the masses directly without these repulsive authors of the Russian movement in Galicia...Within three days of when [these] proponents of the Russification of Galicia appeared, the speeches, the clinking of glasses, the champagne toasts to the hungry hordes [of Galicia] started and the Austrian authorities got spooked...⁸¹

In his cover letter, the Ambassador noted that he "shares the opinions expressed" by the Russian consular official in Lemberg in the document. Not long afterwards, Giers was removed from his position—no doubt on the recommendation of Sazonov himself—and replaced with Nikolai Shebeko, a staunch defender of the rights of the "Russians" in *Rus' irredenta*.⁸²

By the summer of 1913, the military wing of the Polish Socialist Party had reached its own conclusions regarding the state of Austrian-Russian relations. A report issued in Kraków argued that it was time to begin training soldiers and preparing for war. The crises of 1908 and 1912–13 had merely postponed a bloody, military conflict. It "will come either as a result of events in Serbia or Montenegro; or else of events in Bosnia, Herzegovina, and Dalmatia; it will

V. N. Kokovtsov, *Iz moego proshlago* (Paris, 1933), 129; Maurice Paléologue, *La Russie des Tsars pendant la Grande Guerre* (Paris, 1921), 198–99. On the Durnovo circle, see David M. McDonald, "The Durnovo Memorandum in Context: Official Conservatism and the Crisis of Autocracy," *Jahrbücher für Geschichte Osteuropas*, Neue Folge 44, no. 4 (1996): 481–502.

^{80.} AVPR, f. 133, op. 470, d. 4, ll. 26-27.

^{81.} AVPR, f. 133, op. 470, d. 14, ll. 38–41; *Mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia*, Seriia II, vol. 19 (1939), part 2, 94–95.

^{82.} Nicholas II, as we know from various sources, was partial to nationalist arguments about the annexation of eastern Galicia. HHStA, PA X/Russland, Karton 138 (Letter of the Ambassador to Russia to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, September 28, 1913). V.N. Kokovtsov, *Iz moego proshlago* (Paris, 1933), 129; Maurice Paléologue, *La Russie des Tsars*, 198–99; Lieven, *The End of Tsarist Russia*, 102.

come either as a result of the Ukrainian question in Russia, or the Russian movement in East Galicia; it will come either as result of these contentious issues, or it will be over the very existence of the Habsburg monarchy...Be prepared for war, neutrality will not be possible."⁸³

Rus' irredenta was not, however, merely yet another flashpoint with the potential to trigger a military conflict between the two powers—it was an issue that came to inform the whole of St. Petersburg's understanding of its relations with Austria-Hungary on the eve of the war. In Russian nationalist discourse, which came to be embraced among top officials, the very existence of a separate and distinct Ukrainian identity and movement—either in the Russian empire or in Austro-Hungary—posed a grave security threat, a direct danger to Russia itself. The basis of Russia's strength, they believed, derived from its "Russianness." The annexation of East Galicia—the "gathering of the lands of Rus'"—thus became the desiderata of Russian foreign policy and military planning by 1914. This put Russia on a collision course that made war with Austria-Hungary seem inevitable. 84

Ultimately, the myth of Subjugated Rus' foundered on the realities of war and occupation. As the Russian Army crossed the border into Austria, General Aleksei Brusilov explained to his troops: "We are entering Galicia, which, though part of Austria-Hungary, is, from time immemorial, a Russian land inhabited by Russian people."85 What they encountered in East Galicia, however, was not a "Russian land inhabited by Russian people" or a population yearning for the "restoration" of the Russian faith and language, but rather a complex, ethnically diverse society, many of whose members— "the Russians"—were Greek Catholic and identified as Ukrainian. Austrian authorities, in fact, had arrested and interned several thousand suspected Russophiles at the beginning of the war. The Russification of "Galician Rus'," in this respect, proved to be a much more difficult task than many Russian authorities and nationalists had imagined. The brutal practices of the Russian occupation regime—the pogroms against the Jews, the persecution of Ukrainian activists and organizations, the arrests of revolutionary socialists, and the attacks against the Greek Catholic Church in 1914–15—sparked outrage, provoked international condemnation, and greatly complicated the conduct of military operations.⁸⁶ With the retreat of the Russian Army from

^{83.} Tsentral'nyi Derzhavnyi Istorychnyi Arkhiv, Kyiv, fond (f.) 442, opis' (op.) 864, delo (d.) 82, (list) l. 58. For a Ukrainian perspective from March 1914, see Vladimir Stepankovsky, *The Russian Plot to Seize Galicia (Austrian Ruthenia)* (London, 1914).

^{84.} McMeekin, *The Russian Origins of the First World War*, 22; Lieven, *The End of Tsarist Russia*, 102. The idea that war with Austria was inevitable was, in fact, a large part of the logic in 1914 during the July 24–25 meetings of the Council of Ministers in St. Petersburg that decided on partial, i.e., Austria-only, mobilization. Clark, *The Sleepwalkers*, 475–77, 485.

^{85.} Mikhail Lemke, 250 dnei v tsarskoi stavke (25 sentiabria 1915–2 iiulia 1916) (Petrograd, 1920), 199.

^{86.} Mark Von Hagen, War in a European Borderland: Occupations and Occupation Plans in Galicia and Ukraine, 1914–1918 (Seattle, 2007), ch. 2 and 4. See also Joshua A. Sanborn, Imperial Apocalypse: The Great War and the Destruction of the Russian Empire (Oxford, 2014); Lohr, Nationalizing the Russian Empire; Peter Gatrell, A Whole Empire Walking: Refugees in Russia During World War I (Bloomington, 1999); Alexander Victor

Austrian Galicia in the spring of 1915, the mission to "recover the lost lands of Rus'" came to an abrupt and untidy end. Though the dream of "one, united, and indivisible Russian nation from the Carpathian Mountains to the Pacific Ocean" was never entirely abandoned by Russian nationalists, the imperial project that had animated so much of Russian foreign and domestic policy in the years leading up to the war had, effectively, collapsed.⁸⁷

OLGA ANDRIEWSKY is an Associate Professor in the Department of History at Trent University (Canada). She holds a PhD in history from Harvard University. Her research focuses on late imperial Russia and early Soviet history, with a special interest in politics, social formations, and discourses on and in the borderlands, particularly relating to nineteenth and twentieth century Ukraine.

Prusin, Nationalizing a Borderland: War, Ethnicity, and Anti-Jewish Violence in East Galicia, 1914–1920 (Tuscaloosa, 2005); Bakhturina, Politika rossiiskoi imperii; Marsha L. Rozenblit, Reconstructing a National Identity: The Jews of Habsburg Austria During World War I (Oxford, 2001); Eric Lohr, Vera Tolz, Alexander Semyonov, and Mark von Hagen, eds., The Empire and Nationalism at War (Bloomington, 2014). On the persecution of "Ruthenians/Russophiles/Ukrainians" in both Austria and Russia during the war, see Mick, "Legality, Ethnicity and Violence in Austrian Galicia, 1890–1920."

87. On the change in occupation policy in 1916, when the Russian Army retook East Galicia, see von Hagen, *War in a European Borderland*, ch. 4. See also Dmytro Doroshenko, *Moi spomyny pro nedavnie-mynule (1914–1920)*, part 1, *Galyts' ka Ruïna 1914–1917 rokiv* (L'viv, 1923). Doroshenko replaced Fedor Trepov, the Military Governor General of Galicia, in April 1917 and gained full access to the archives of his predecessors. His memoirs provide a valuable perspective not only on policy but also on the human costs of what he called "The Galician Ruin."